South Whidbey Parks & Recreation District

March 17, 2010 – Regular Meeting Minutes

Regular Meeting

I.   Call to Order

Commissioners Present: Linda Kast, Jim Porter, Matt Simms, Allison Tapert and Don Wood
Staff Present:  Terri Arnold, Tom Fallon, Peggy Hockett and Carrie Monforte
Don called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.  The attendance sheet is attached for permanent records only.

II.   Approval of Minutes

The minutes of the Regular Meeting on February 17, 2010, were unanimously approved in a motion made by Linda and seconded by Jim. 
III.  Public Comment

       No public comment.
IV.  Swearing In of Matt Simms – Commissioner
Don swore in Matt as a returning commissioner of the Board.
V.  Treasurer’s Report
Allison stated that the ending fund balances, per Island County, were as follows:

· The Maintenance and Operations Fund was $99,280.55.

· The Capital Fund was $500.62.

· The Project Fund was $125.50.

· The Reserve Fund was $136.591.24.
Allison stated that there were two large vouchers this month.  One voucher was for Carman Construction for the clearing and grading of the maintenance facility and one was for Bob Governor for the tenant improvement project.
Voucher Approval

In a motion made by Allison and seconded by Matt, the Board unanimously approved the Maintenance and Operations Fund Vouchers #3095 through #3153 in the amount of $71,431.33 and the Capital Fund Vouchers #CAP756 through #CAP762 in the amount of $51,180.65.
 VI.   District Report

A. Director’s Report: 
Terri discussed the Director’s Report that was distributed to the commissioners via the website (to be attached for permanent records).  Terri stated that the State Auditor’s representatives had met with herself, Peggy and Linda regarding the recommendations that they had made in their report.  Linda commented that the auditors made a recommendation that the Board announce to the public the amount of time the Board expects to be meeting during an executive session.
Terri stated that she had met with some members of the Whidbey Island Fly Fishing Club who would like to help steward Lone Lake.  Terri said the group collaborates with other fly fishing clubs and they would like to take stewardship of the large cedar plank sign at Lone Lake by refurbishing and repainting it.  Terri said the Club wanted to relocate the sign at Lone Lake but Terri asked that they speak to her before moving the sign. Allison asked why they wanted to move the sign.  Terri stated that they wanted a sign on one side of the boat ramp and a kiosk on the other side.
Terri stated that the Whidbey Island Conservation District was working with the Lone Lake community regarding the health and water quality of the Lake.  Terri stated that she would be participating in the meetings between the two groups. Terri stated that Tom wanted to install crushed rock between the ribbons of the boat ramp but she was hesitant about installing it until she could check with the Department of Fish and Wildlife and others.  Terri said she had reviewed Island County code regarding the speed limit on Lone Lake and it was very confusing.  Terri said she also wanted to improve the sandy area at Deer Lake to prevent any future problems.    

B. Maintenance Report
Tom said that baseball and soccer were currently underway at the Park.  Tom said they were also very busy maintaining the lakes along with other District properties.  Matt asked how the drainage system was working on the soccer fields and Tom said it was awesome.  Matt asked if Tom had attempted to move the groups who were using the soccer fields heavily in the winter and Tom said they did ask the French Soccer Academy to move off the upper soccer field but it was destroyed because it was used every day.  Tom said fields #1 and #4 at the Soccer Complex are in great shape and some games will be played on field #4.  Allison asked how long the upper soccer field would be closed and Tom said the field was not closed for practice but he is not allowing any games on it.  Tom said he had planted grass seed on the field and it should be sprouting soon.
Tom said that Carman’s Construction had completed the clearing and grading of the maintenance facility and the project went okay.  Jim asked why JT Madsen was doing the finish grading since the clearing and grading bid should have included finish grading.  Terri stated that the contract was only for rough grading of the building site.  Allison asked why there were still tree stumps on site and Tom said they would be buried when the final grading was done.  Terri complemented the work JT Madsen had done at Trustland Trails and stated that was why they hired him to do the finish grading.
Tom stated that Quin Clements from Davido Consulting Group met with him and Terri on the job site and approved the work that had been completed.  Terri said that in defense of Davido Consulting Group, the District had planned to only clear and rough grade the site in the beginning but now they are moving forward with a building.  Jim said Carman Construction had performed per the specifications of the contract.  Terri said Carman Construction did a good job with the clearing.  Jim said the lesson learned was that the District has to take low bid so the District needs to be very clear when creating the project specifications.  Matt asked if there was a line item in the maintenance facility budget for finish grading and Terri said a line would need to be added.  Matt said the District cannot assume that all contractors will be working at the same caliber as JT Madsen.  Terri said she would try harder next time to get the specifications correct.
Jim said that a couple of years ago some of the Board members formed a maintenance committee which has since fallen apart but he would like to start the committee again.  Jim said he spent some time with Tom touring all the District maintained properties.  Jim said there are some people at Deer Lake who could help maintain and monitor the lake, similar to the homeowners at Lone Lake.  Jim said he would be the liaison between the commissioners and Tom regarding any maintenance items but would be open to any other Board members wanting to join the committee.  Jim said he would give recommendations to the Board in the future regarding the maintenance of the lakes.  Linda asked for a budget of the maintenance facility and Terri said she had one and would post it on the website per Linda’s recommendation.  
       C.  Programs Report

Carrie stated that Jim had requested previous years’ revenue and expenses numbers for the Ski Bus which she distributed to the commissioners.  Jim said he had requested the numbers after looking at the Budget/Actual Report and noticing a large deficit in the Adult Ski Bus and an even larger deficit in the Youth Ski Bus.  Carrie said the Budget/Actual Report lists the numbers per fiscal year and the report she distributed was per season which shows that the Ski Bus program has shown a profit almost every season except the 2010 season.  

      Carrie reviewed her Program Report with the commissioners (to be attached for permanent records).  Carrie distributed the room rental fee schedule to the commissioners.  Carrie said the school districts and similar groups fall under one category now so she suggested they be listed in a different group and then possibly change the rules as needed via a user’s agreement.  Linda said it was worth generating more income because the meeting room needs more chairs.  Linda suggested a category ‘D’ which would be for interlocal agreements.  Allison said the District should not charge a fee to other government entities that are supported by tax dollars and Linda agreed.  Carrie McLachlan stated that the building was built with public tax dollars so there might be an issue if we charge to rent the space to other government entities.  She said that when Health Services occupied the building, the rule was that the meeting room was free unless the users were making money from the use of the space.
      Matt suggested they add government entities to category ‘C’, apply this rule to everyone and add the possibility of a user agreement.  Allison suggested adding a statement to the policy stating that any group wanting to rent the room but short on funds could apply for a waiver and leave the waiver approval to the discretion of staff.  Terri said she wanted to move forward with a policy and then review how the policy was working in six months.  Don asked that Terri keep track of any inquiries received to rent the rooms.  Carrie said that Island Strings has expressed interest in the last month in renting space along with the tai chi and art instructors and the Northwest Language Academy.  

Matt stated that his child was enrolled in Quickstart Tennis and the class has been superb and run by professional instructors.

VII. Unfinished Business
A. Inter-Local Agreement Research – Update
Terri said she had spoken with Joanne Bisquera from Enduris along with Carrie and Kim about the interlocal agreement with the Coupeville School District and they have not run into any road blocks.  Terri said she explained the possible scenarios to Joanne and Joanne said a user agreement between the School District and the Park District was overkill. Terri said Joanne said a facility user agreement would cover the entire situation but an interlocal agreement cannot hurt and the facility user agreement will cover the District in terms of insurance (if something happens on Coupeville property).  Terri said that Joanne said there is nothing stopping the District from spending South Whidbey taxpayers’ money in another District.  Allison said she thought the Park District was serving Coupeville residents with South Whidbey taxpayer money.  Kim said 10% of South Whidbey residents were going to Coupeville for programs and vice versa.  Kim said that Coupeville residents would be paying the Park District to put on a program in Coupeville.
Allison said it was very clear per the RCW’s that we are to serve the residents within our boundaries.  Terri agreed but said the RCW’s do not state that a Park District cannot collaborate with other districts.  Allison agreed but said she did not want to start small and then support all of Coupeville.  Kim said that if the Park District works with the School District, it will be viewed by Coupeville residents that the Park District is helping the community.  Linda said she wants to make sure the Park District is protecting its taxpayers and Kim said the Coupeville programs would pay for themselves.  Kim said the agreement between the Park District and the School District would probably not be forever because the Coupeville youth programs are growing.  Linda asked if there was still room to add Coupeville programs in the Activity Guide for 2010 and Carrie said yes.
Matt said it would make sense budget-wise to run the Coupeville programs but the commissioner’s job is to serve those within their boundaries.  Matt said they have to decide if it is worth it to support the small number of residents who are using the Coupeville programs but live in South Whidbey.  Linda made a motion to draft an interlocal agreement with the Coupeville School District for budget year 2010 to run revenue-neutral programs to benefit both Coupeville and South Whidbey residents and to reevaluate the agreement when preparing the 2011 budget and Matt seconded the motion.   Jim asked the commissioners if it would be better for the Park District to sponsor the programs through the Coupeville School District.  Kim said the Park District could use whatever term they wanted to use.  Jim said in theory the interlocal agreement is a good idea but the technicalities of the agreement might get difficult because we are spending money outside of the district.  
Matt said they could highlight the Coupeville programs in the Activity Guide as “Live and work in Oak Harbor?  You can still benefit from our programs”.  Kim said the Park District can advertise Park programs in Coupeville if there is an interlocal agreement in place.  Allison commented that South Whidbey residents will be travelling outside of the District to attend programs in Coupeville.  Carrie said she has added a volleyball program for teens in the last couple of months so that residents do not have to leave the area.  Carrie said there is a good possibility we will be losing gyms in the next couple of years and basketball will suffer because of that so this agreement may provide additional gym space.  Terri said Joanne spoke with other Enduris staff members and no one found a problem with the agreement.  Allison said she was not comfortable with the legal aspect of spending money outside of the District.  Linda said that someone with legal knowledge needs to review the interlocal and facility use agreements.  Linda said they need to ask the question if we can expend tax dollars to provide programs where the majority of the beneficiaries are not our taxpayers.  Linda said she was amending her motion to include a legal review of the expenditure as proposed and Matt seconded the amendment.  The motion was approved with Allison voting against the motion.
Kim asked the commissioners if they could agree to allow the two Districts to move forward with the agreement if it was deemed legal because she was trying to meet a print deadline for advertising programs.  Linda made a motion that if the agreement was determined to be legal then Terri had the authority to move forward with the agreement and Matt seconded the motion.  The motion was unanimously approved.   Don asked if everyone was agreeable with Terri emailing the legal opinion from Sheryl Brandt to the commissioners and there was general agreement that emailing the opinion was okay.  
B. Tobacco Free Parks – discussion only
Terri introduced Whitney Webber, a member of the leadership team of Achieve who is endorsing tobacco free parks.  Terri stated that the park rules had been edited by Matt so they could add another rule to the list stating that Community Park was a tobacco free park.  Terri said the District asks people to clean up after their pets and not to drink alcohol or carry firearms all for public health.  Also, one of the park rules asks that noise from audio equipment not interfere with other’s enjoyment of the park.  Terri said she does not see how asking people not to smoke strays far from these rules.  Terri said they cannot enforce the tobacco free rule but it gives others the ability to say something if a rule is being broken by giving them the ability to reference the rules.  Matt said there was no smoking signage right now around the building and backstops so the only areas that do not have signage are the playgrounds and soccer fields. 
Allison made a motion to adopt a park policy to prohibit smoking at the playground, skate park and ball fields.  Linda suggested they amend the park rules to restrict smoking in certain areas.  Matt amended Allison’s motion to include in the park rules the no smoking policy at certain designated areas of the park and Linda seconded the motion.  Jim stated that there will be signs all over the park and it is hypocritical that the District is trying to promote health but is allowing smoking in certain areas.  Carrie McLachlan suggested the District designate a smoking area instead and said that she knew of some youth who wanted to come to the meeting tonight but she was not sure if she should bring them.  Allison said the commissioners always welcome public comment.  The amended motion passed with Jim opposed to the motion.
C. Comprehensive Plan – Update
Terri said she distributed a draft Comprehensive Plan to all of the commissioners along with the key stake holders (anyone mentioned in the Plan) and the Whidbey Camano Land Trust.  Terri said she had received a few comments on the Plan and asked if the commissioners should have a workshop.  Terri said the comments she has received will be incorporated into the final draft.  Allison said they should consider holding a public meeting and Linda said they should have a workshop.  Terri asked if they wanted to use the survey from 2003 and noted that there is a NRPA standard per the population.  Allison said the survey was an important part of the Plan and Matt said they should use Art’s survey because it is more accurate and then possibly do another survey next year.  Terri said a survey is a standard tool for any organization so another survey should be completed and the Plan can be amended if needed.  Linda said the District will need to run another levy in four years so they could schedule another survey around the time of the levy.  Matt said they could also use the survey for next bond if there is one.

D.  Tenant Improvement Project – Update
The commissioners and staff toured the tenant improvement project at the District office building.  Terri said Bob Governor was the contractor and she had issued two change orders – one for the bench due to the hose bib protruding into the room and one for the bracing which was reimbursed by Island County.  Terri said the slab has settled but not the footings so it is possible to install a non-permanent floor.  Jim asked Terri if she had spoken with Island County about the slab and Terri said she would talk to them.  Tom said it appeared as though the building was built on fill dirt so the foundation was starting to sink.
E. Maintenance Building Project – Update
This topic was discussed during the Maintenance Report.


F. Trustland Trails:  ADA Trail and Pavilion - Update  
Terri said she has obtained the permits for the clearing and grading of the ADA trail but she is still waiting on the Department of Natural Resources.  Terri said that once she gets the okay from the Department of Natural Resources, they can go out to bid and possibly start work on the trail the last week of April.  Terri said she has also received the permits for the picnic pavilions at both Trustland Trails and Community Park and Davido Consulting Group should have specifications ready by Friday.  Terri said they are able to use the Small Works Roster to obtain bids from contractors.
Terri said that Pat McVay has finished the carved sign for Trustland Trails.  Terri said Pat has placed stakes in the ground where he wants to locate the sign but Terri wanted to speak with WA-DOT before installing the sign.  WA-DOT said the recreation area sign for Trustland Trails will be installed by the 25th.
VIII.   New Business

A. Request to Purchase Fibar for Playgrounds ($8,353)
Terri stated that Tom wanted to purchase Fibar for the playground which is a budgeted item. Matt asked if the amount Tom wanted to purchase was the amount purchased annually.  Tom said he was purchasing more than normal because there is a lot of Fibar missing right now so the playground needs to be freshened up.    
B. Interpretive Signs for Sports Complex and Trustland Trails
This topic was tabled until the next Board meeting.
C. Grand Re-opening for Castle Playground
Linda said she was very happy with the playground renovation.  Matt said the playground looked like a hodge-podge and did not look natural.  Terri said she thought a majority of the playground users will be happy with the renovated playground.  Allison said she thought the wooden structure was nice. 
Terri suggested they have an open house around the beginning of May and asked if they should have a tour of all the Park projects or just the playground.  Don suggested a story board be created and to display some of the rotting wood.  Matt said they should highlight the drainage project also.  Matt said they will get more people at the open house if there are people already at the Park.  Terri asked if the commissioners would be on hand for the open house and Matt said he would.  Allison suggested they conduct a survey at the same time as the open house.  Matt and Linda said they would help with the survey.
D. State Auditor’s Exit Conference Results

Terri said that all of the commissioners should have received an email from the Auditor’s Office of the audit results.  Terri said the Auditor’s Office did not have any findings, only recommendations.  Terri said the annual financial report was reported late to the Auditor’s Office because the accountant’s office produced the reports late.  Terri said the Auditor commented on the Open Public Meeting Act concerning executive sessions and informing the public when the meeting would be back in public session.  Linda said the Board needs to say why they are meeting in Executive Session when discussing personnel issues (have to be specific) along with saying how long the commissioners will be out.
Terri said staff will be monitoring fuel purchases from the School District and we will no longer be receiving invoices only once or twice a year.  Terri said the Auditor found that the Park District had been overbilled so the School District has been instructed to bill us quarterly with detailed invoices.  Terri said any interlocal agreements need to be posted on our website or recorded with the County Auditor’s Office.  Terri said the Auditor reviewed the bank card service contract mishap.  Terri said the Auditor’s Office requires the District to notify the Auditor’s Office of any suspected loss which occurred when a small amount of fuel was taken from the Park vehicles.  Terri said the Auditor’s Office reviewed the prior audit recommendations and three of the four were resolved and the one that was not resolved was the report of loss.  Matt asked if the District needs to report all graffiti and every time the park is vandalized and Terri said she would consult with the Auditor’s Office.
E. Holmes Harbor Golf Course Closure & Holmes Harbor Sewer District
Terri said she had received a call from Stan Walker, the president of the Holmes Harbor Sewer District Board.  Terri said Stan said the Holmes Harbor Golf Course (HHGC) was closed and there is a large relationship between the Sewer District and HHGC because the Sewer District reclaims the water from HHGC.  Terri said Stan said HHGC pays for itself and would cost $30,000 for someone to take it over.  Terri said Stan asked if the District had any interest in taking over HHGC.  Matt said that similar to Island Greens, he would like to take over HHGC if it is feasible.  Jim said the Sewer District is looking for some way to make HHGC work.  HHGC will be condemned and the Sewer District has an easement and will have to maintain the course.  Jim said the course would not be a for-profit operation and the revenue would not cover the pro but it would cover the maintenance.  Jim said the Sewer District is in a short term agreement with Schuster to maintain the course until the legal issues are resolved in the next 60 days.  Jim said he agrees with Matt and the Sewer District may be able to chip in some money.  Matt said HHGC has to be a standalone operation with three people along with some equipment.  Matt said they should figure out how much it will cost and then talk to the Sewer District about helping to offset the costs and the District could administer the course.  Jim said that someone mentioned to him that the District could possibly use the kitchen to run programs.  Matt agreed that the kitchen was a good idea for programming space.  Terri said she thought the Sewer District would own the course and Matt said they could write up the agreement so that the owner was responsible for any worst case scenarios so that the District would not be exposed to those risks.
Terri said the District needs to decide which direction they are going because the Port may be looking to offload some parks and the Trillium land may become available for recreational space.  Terri said that per the Comprehensive Plan, the item that stands out the most is the community center and pool.  Linda said the voters have not backed up what they want with their votes.  Terri said they may need to revisit what the constituents want.  Linda said she would only take over HHGC if the course was revenue neutral per Matt’s plan.  Matt said the course was located in Freeland where the District does not have a presence.  Tom said the upside of HHGC is the property values are suffering now because of the closure and the current homeowners would be happy if we took over HHGC.  Allison said the District needs to be able to prioritize its projects but she is open to listening to their proposal.  Matt said he wants a current financial profile along with the equipment status and a property plan of any work needing to be completed.  Jim said he would contact Stan Walker.    
IX.   Adjournment

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 10:09 p.m.  
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